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Senior Phase Vocational Pathways 

Recommendation 1: Pathways should start in the senior phase which leads 
to the delivery of industry recognised vocational qualifications alongside 
academic qualifications. These pathways should be developed and delivered 
in partnership with colleges and, where necessary, other training providers. 
Their delivery should be explicitly measured and published alongside other 
school performance indicators. 

Any school that is working towards young people being prepared for their 
chosen pathway will recognise that it is no longer feasible for schools alone to 
offer appropriate qualifications.  At our school we have working partnerships 
with both North East Scotland College (NESCol) and Dundee and Angus 
College in different ways.  Both provide provision in school for practical 
courses such as Construction and Skills for Work Engineering Skills.  The 
latter is being provided for the first time this year with teaching being provided 
by the FE sector to pupils not only from Mackie Academy but also from our 
neighbouring two secondary schools.  This was a requirement made from 
NESCol and whilst some may view this as limiting what it makes schools do is 
look at their curriculum provision collaboratively to engage as many young 
people as possible.  Alongside this we have a large number of young people 
throughout the Senior Phase that combine study here at school with college 
provision.  This means that they will leave school with a suite of qualifications, 
some academic and some vocational.  The development of the Foundation 
Apprenticeship programme to reflect the needs of the North East of Scotland 
is ever expanding and we are just about to engage with SDS to look at in-
house provision in a sector such as Food which links with one of our flagship 
partners, Macphies of Glenberview, as well as working collaboratively with our 
secondary partners at Portlethen and Mearns Academies. 

The challenges that remain in terms of ensuring that these pathways add 
value to a young person’s pathway are not complex.  There is the challenge of 
ensuring that the provision is as cost-effective as possible.  Here clarity is 
required going forwards as to where this funding is going to come from – are 
schools going to be control over this within already limited budgets or are local 
authorities going to continue to commit budget to this agenda?  Here in the 
north-east the issue of travel to centres of provision continues to provide 
barriers despite organisations doing their best to overcome them.  I believe 
this is a role that SDS need to look into further, is how we strengthen 
understanding between the education and industry sectors about “how things 
work” and where collaboration is required how this can be made most 
effective for all.  We all recognise that people’ resources are finite and 
therefore what is put in place must be of benefit to all.  Finally, and perhaps 



outside of the scope of this inquiry, is developing a level of understanding 
amongst pupils and parents about how a mixed menu of qualifications is no 
less an achievement than someone who attains five Higher qualifications at A 
grade.  It is about what is going to enable a young person to be successful 
once they leave school. 

Preparing Young People For The World Of Work 

Recommendation 2: A focus on preparing all young people for employment 
should form a core element of the implementation of Curriculum for 
Excellence with appropriate resource dedicated to achieve this. In particular 
local authorities, Skills Development Scotland and employer representative 
organisations should work together to develop a more comprehensive 
standard for careers guidance which would reflect the involvement of 
employers and their role and input. 

The implementation of the Careers and Education Guidance Standard has 
definitely influenced practice in schools and the direction of travel.  What 
schools now need is time to embed this and develop effective practice that 
can be shared by all.  Given that the majority of careers guidance was 
provided through the scope of PSE time in school it has become essential for 
school to broaden their provision to support this with expertise from outside 
the school.  Mackie Academy has an extensive three day Senior Phase 
induction programme, that takes place in June each year, for all pupils in S4, 
S5 and S6 engaging nearly 70 local employers, organisations and agencies 
providing a comprehensive approach to careers education that pupils “buy 
into” so personalise their experience.  Alongside this our partners at SDS this 
year supported an event with our S1 and S2 pupils to look at gender 
stereotyping in the workplace to open up our youngest pupils to the different 
opportunities out there if they are not limited by preconceived ideas.  This has 
been fully evaluated by SDS and is now linked to a piece of research to be 
carried out by ourselves, SDS and Aberdeen University on this topic and how 
it influences course choices in the Senior Phase. 

The challenge that exists for schools and employers is getting a shared 
understanding about what is required from both perspectives e.g. what works 
for a company when presenting to their work colleagues is not necessarily 
going to work with a group of S2 or S3 pupils.  Likewise, are those individuals 
in schools who are delivering guidance through programmes such as PSE as 
“au fait” with the ever changing picture of CEG to ensure that what they are 
sharing with pupils is adding value to their learning experience?  Getting this 
right requires a commitment from education and industry to provide resources 
that guide and signpost people not only in relation to the specific knowledge 
and understanding required but also in terms of the skills required to engage 
young people in this. 

 


